

at New York University School of Law

# **ANALYSIS**

# **VOTER PURGES: THE RISKS IN 2018**

by Jonathan Brater<sup>†</sup>

### Introduction

Voter purges — the often controversial practice of removing voters from registration lists in order to keep them up to date — are poised to be one of the biggest threats to the ballot in 2018. Activist groups and some state officials have mounted alarming campaigns to purge voters without adequate safeguards. If successful, these efforts could lead to a massive number of eligible, registered voters losing their right to cast a ballot this fall.

Properly done, efforts to clean up voter rolls are important for election integrity and efficiency. Done carelessly or hastily, such efforts are prone to error, the effects of which are borne by voters who may show up to vote only to find their names missing from the list.

Many of the voter purge efforts examined by the Brennan Center for Justice here not only risk disenfranchisement, but also run afoul of federal legal requirements. These efforts point to a decentralized, hard-to-trace mode of voter suppression — one that is perhaps less sweeping than voter ID, proof-of-citizenship, and similar legislation enacted by 23 states over the last decade. But the effect of voter purges can be equally devastating.

One example? In 2016, Arkansas' secretary of

state sent county clerks the names of more than 50,000 people who were supposedly ineligible to vote because of felony convictions. Those county clerks began to remove voters without any notice. The state later discovered the purge list was riddled with errors: It included at least 4,000 people who did not have felony convictions.<sup>1</sup> And among those on the list who once had a disqualifying conviction, up to 60 percent of those individuals were Americans who were eligible to vote because they had their voting rights restored back to them.<sup>2</sup>

The Arkansas incident also illustrates the confusion arising from many state laws that disenfranchise persons with past criminal convictions. Nationally, more than 6 million Americans cannot vote because of a past felony conviction. Up to 4.7 million of them have been released from incarceration and are living and working in their communities. In Arkansas, voting rights are not restored until the terms of the sentence are complete, including prison, parole, and probation. In this case, it appears that thousands of individuals who had met those conditions and had their rights restored were still removed.

Counties scrambled to fix the mistakes right before a school board race and weeks before the presidential election, but clerks admitted they would have a hard time restoring all the voters to the rolls in time. "There's an old saying that you can't unring a bell, and that's where we are," said one official, Pulaski County Clerk Larry Crane.<sup>3</sup>

In 2014 and 2015, the Brooklyn Board of Elections purged more than 110,000 voters who had not voted since 2008, and another 100,000 who had supposedly changed their addresses. There was no public announcement that this would be done. Some of those voters were given a paltry three weeks' notice before removal,<sup>4</sup> and thousands of voters showed up at the 2016 primary elections and discovered that their names were missing from the rolls. After a lawsuit, the Board of Elections restored registration records — but by that point, the voters had missed their opportunity to cast a ballot in the primary.

A decade ago, the Brennan Center published the first comprehensive examination of voter purges.<sup>5</sup> We found a patchwork of inconsistent, error-prone practices for removing voters from the rolls. These problematic purges have occurred for a variety of reasons. Election officials depend on unreliable sources to determine that individuals are no longer eligible to vote, use poor methodology to compare the voter registration list with sources of potentially ineligible individuals, conduct voter removal without notice, or fail to provide appropriate protections to voters before removing them.

There is reason to believe problems will be especially acute and widespread in 2018. Here are four voter purge vulnerabilities to watch out for this year.

#### 1. "Challenge Purges" and Other Misuse of Challenger Laws

Most states have "challenger" laws allowing officials, or even private parties, to question voters' eligibility at the polls on Election Day.<sup>6</sup> These laws are designed to apply to a different set of circumstances than the laws governing purges, but are sometimes being used in their stead.

Under federal law, states may not conduct largescale, systematic purges of the voter rolls within 90 days of a federal election.<sup>7</sup> This buffer, Congress found, is needed to detect and correct the inevitable errors that arise from mass purges.

Challenger laws, on the other hand, operate much closer to elections without this safeguard. Traditionally, they have been used to target voters *individually* as they seek to vote rather than to delete large numbers of voter registrations at the same time.

Recently, election officials and outside agitators have attempted to blur these lines by issuing batch challenges to a large pool of voters all at once. They have been helped by laws in at least fifteen states that allow challenges not only to *voting*, but also to *registration*, before the election even occurs.<sup>8</sup> Challenger laws were already troublesome to those voters who were challenged individually, but now they're being exploited to conduct what is, in effect, a mass purge.

A purge of this variety can both be an end-run around federal protections against wrongful removals and, like with most purges, be difficult to detect until it is too late. This risk is not hypothetical: High-profile attempts to use challenger laws to accomplish "challenge purges" have been exposed before each of the last few elections.

Just before the 2012 election, former Colorado Secretary of State Scott Gessler tried to use challenge procedures to remove alleged noncitizens from the voter rolls.<sup>9</sup> A large-scale removal would have violated the federal 90-day buffer.<sup>10</sup> Instead, Gessler sent letters to 4,000 voters (most of whom turned out to be citizens) threatening to challenge their registrations. Under Colorado law, challenges can be issued up to 60 days before an election, and a hearing can occur 30 days after that.<sup>11</sup> Effectively, then, Gessler was trying to systematically purge voters from the rolls as close as 30 days before the election. Gessler, after much public criticism, retreated from these efforts.<sup>12</sup>

Former Iowa Secretary of State Matt Schultz tried a similar tactic until he was blocked by a state court.<sup>13</sup> In 2013, a judge rebuffed his first try to purge suspected noncitizens using federal immigration data (again, most turned out to be citizens).<sup>14</sup> Schultz then attempted to send the names of suspected noncitizens to county officials so they could challenge the voters' qualifications themselves. Voters identified as noncitizens, based on unreliable information, would be forced to "show their papers" or else be challenged by election officials, with no restriction on removals within 90 days of an election. In March 2014, less than three months before the primary election, a court blocked Schultz's challenge scheme. The court found Schultz did not have authority to create a new voter removal program simply by calling it a challenge.<sup>15</sup>

In other states, officials have used challenges on an ad hoc basis, but in large numbers. For example, prior to a 2015 state election, Hancock County, Georgia challenged 174 of the city of Sparta's 988 voters. Almost all the challenged voters were African Americans, alleged court filings.<sup>16</sup> The county eventually settled a lawsuit over their actions, agreeing they had failed to consider federal law.<sup>17</sup>

The 2016 election brought an even more brazen "challenge purge." In North Carolina, individuals used challenge laws to try to knock large groups of voters off registration lists under the guise of promoting "election integrity." In a technique similar to voter caging, these individuals claimed that they had sent mail to voters, and were challenging the eligibility of those whose mailing was returned as undeliverable. This was the only evidence they used to make their case. But, instead of questioning voters at the polls on Election Day, these individuals went a step further and challenged the voters' registrations, trying to remove the identified voters from the rolls. The challengers were temporarily successful: only weeks before the 2016 election, they got 6,700 voters purged from the rolls — including a disproportionately high number of African Americans.<sup>18</sup> A federal court ultimately reversed the removals,<sup>19</sup> but the statutory provision<sup>20</sup> that was used to purge voters still remains on the books to this day, even though the judge in the case called it "insane."<sup>21</sup>

> In the past, activists and political operatives have taken advantage of challenger laws to conduct "voter caging." The term refers to mail cages at post offices: caging involves sending mass mailers out to registered voters, and challenging voters at the polls if mail sent to their address was returned as undeliverable.<sup>1</sup> **Caging operations have intimidated voters and led to chaos at the polls.** Operations to challenge registrations, however, present the additional danger that voters will show up to the polls not to find their vote challenged, but instead to find out that they cannot vote because they have been deleted from the rolls altogether.

#### 2. New Potential for "Noncitizen" Voter Purges

There is a substantial threat that some election officials will initiate purges of suspected noncitizens this year. Without any evidence of a problem, the president<sup>22</sup> and like-minded allies have raised the specter of noncitizen voting since the 2016 election. This creates a political incentive to hunt for noncitizen voters on the rolls. In the past, these types of efforts have threatened to disenfranchise many eligible voters.

One notorious example was Florida's 2012

purge. The secretary of state initially reported that a cross-reference of the voter rolls with driver's license data showed up to 180,000 noncitizens were registered in the state. State officials then compiled a list of more than 2,600 voters for counties to purge, right before the federal election that year. The program was ultimately blocked by a federal court.<sup>23</sup> As it turned out, upon further examination only 85 individuals were found appropriate for removal on the grounds that they were noncitizens<sup>24</sup> (and only one was actually charged for voting<sup>25</sup>).

Florida's experience is illustrative of a broader problem with noncitizen voter purges. The state relied on its driver's license database to create a purge list, but DMV records are unreliable for this purpose. A noncitizen could get a driver's license in 2014, become a U.S. citizen in 2015, and register to vote in 2016 — not at all an unusual occurrence given that state driver's licenses last many years without requiring renewal.<sup>26</sup>

In almost all instances, initial estimates of noncitizens on voter registration rolls based on DMV lists prove vastly inflated. In Colorado, the secretary of state claimed he had a list of 3,900 noncitizens that he later ended up dropping to 141.<sup>27</sup> In Iowa, 3,500 supposed noncitizens, who Secretary of State Matt Schultz also wanted to challenge, became 248,<sup>28</sup> and in Michigan, 4,000 individuals became 600.<sup>29</sup>

This year, though, could present a unique problem: DHS Secretary Kirstjen Nielsen has made clear that the agency will help states "concerned that those who are not [eligible] from an immigration perspective" to check those records, although she has not offered specifics. <sup>30</sup>

In the past, states' access to federal immigration information has been limited to use of the Systematic Alien Verification for Entitlements (SAVE) program. SAVE works as follows: The user submits a name and an Alien Registration Number (for example, for someone who showed a Green Card when getting a driver's license). SAVE then attempts to verify the person's current immigration status by checking that record against multiple federal immigration lists. When using SAVE, there are mandatory subsequent steps to verify the information.<sup>31</sup>

Of course, SAVE can sometimes actually be helpful in proving individual voters are eligible. For example, when Colorado ran suspected noncitizens' names through SAVE, 88 percent were found to be citizens.<sup>32</sup>

Experience has shown, however, that the required subsequent verification steps are important in avoiding error when using SAVE. For one, the SAVE database is incomplete because native-born citizens (and undocumented noncitizens) are not in SAVE. Also, using SAVE is vulnerable to the same problems that plague other large-scale database matching attempts, like out-of-date source lists and poor matching criteria.

The worry is that Secretary Nielsen's comments, which provided no bounds or limits on data access, are an indicator that states will have the ability in the future to directly access the DHS lists outside of SAVE. This would have all the problems of the initial cross-reference attempts using SAVE, but without the subsequent verification steps that are required when using SAVE.

# 3. Interstate Crosschecking is Posing New Threats

This year, there are new reasons for concern over efforts to purge the voter rolls using the Interstate Voter Registration Crosscheck ("Crosscheck") program. Crosscheck contains records for 26 states and nearly 100 million voters.<sup>33</sup>

Sharing voter data across state lines is not new, but there are problems with Crosscheck that should cause concern. First, Crosscheck data is inaccurate. It is supposed to tell election officials when someone moved *from* their state, but sometimes does the opposite. More than 2,500 voters whom Crosscheck said left Iowa prior to 2012 voted in the state that year.<sup>34</sup> One voter purged from Virginia's rolls because Crosscheck said he moved to South Carolina had actually moved *from* South Carolina *to* Virginia.<sup>35</sup>

Under Crosscheck, it's easy to confuse two different individuals as the same person. Crosscheck can create a match if only the first name, last name, and date of birth are the same. Shared names and birthdates are extremely common, making this an insufficient and imprecise method of identifying potentially ineligible voters. In a group of more than 180 people, it is more likely than not that two people will have the exact same date, month, and year of birth.<sup>36</sup> In the past, the Crosscheck system has even listed men with different middle initials — "Robert Wendell Brown" and "Robert B. Brown" — as the same person.<sup>37</sup>

A recent study estimated that only 0.5 to 2.7 percent of nearly 800,000 Crosscheck double-vote "matches" represented actual double votes.<sup>38</sup> A review of 1,483 pairings in Iowa with the same name and birthdate found that 99.5 percent had *different* social security numbers, so they clearly were not the same person.<sup>39</sup> In 2017, Virginia found that more than 250,000 out of 350,000 Crosscheck "potential matches" were inaccurate after checking more data.<sup>40</sup> Crosscheck confused an Idaho voter for another man in Arizona, even though he had never set foot in the state.<sup>41</sup> The list goes on.

To top it off, Crosscheck data is not secure. Indivisible Chicago, an advocacy group, discovered that program administrators sent Crosscheck passwords in unsecured emails to more than 80 recipients.<sup>42</sup> The passwords are simple and infrequently changed.<sup>43</sup> This risks access to or even manipulation of data for nearly 100 million registered voters at a time when foreign actors are actively seeking this information.<sup>44</sup> Florida just announced that it accidentally disclosed nearly 1,000 voters' partial social security numbers that had previously been provided to Crosscheck.<sup>45</sup> Inspiring even less confidence, Kansas, which administers the Crosscheck program, disclosed personal data for thousands of state employees.<sup>46</sup>

Unsurprisingly, many states are re-evaluating their use of the program. Illinois has announced<sup>47</sup> it will delay sending data to Crosscheck and is considering leaving the program altogether, joining a number of states that have already done so. Oregon left "because the data ... was unreliable"<sup>48</sup> and officials elsewhere have voiced similar concerns.

# STATES LEAVING THE CROSSCHECK PROGRAM\*



Nonetheless, new states are joining the program. Alabama first sent data to Crosscheck in 2016,<sup>49</sup> and New Hampshire joined the next year.<sup>50</sup> This is a concern because significant Crosscheck problems have occurred when states receive Crosscheck data for the first time. When state or local officials first get the data, they may not understand that it is unreliable or that further checks are needed before removing voters. In 2013 state elections, Virginia found error rates as high at 17 percent when it removed 40,000 voters during its initial use of the program.<sup>51</sup> The next year, Ada County, Idaho, used the program for the first time and removed 765 people without prior notice. Many voters pointed out errors, and counties scrambled to restore registrations.<sup>52</sup>

In other states, 2018 could mark the first time that voters who were flagged by Crosscheck several years ago will actually be removed. Federal law allows states to begin a multi-year removal process for voters flagged as potentially ineligible.<sup>53</sup> States first send voters a notification in the mail. If the voter does not respond, and does not vote in the next two federal elections, the voter can be removed. So, the effects of problematic matches that occurred four or five years ago could first materialize this election — in 2013 and 2014, six states joined Crosscheck.<sup>54</sup>

Meanwhile, Indiana passed a law in 2017 that allows voters to be removed *immediately* based

on a Crosscheck match. Previously, the state removed voters only after notice, then waiting two even-year elections, as required by federal law.<sup>55</sup> This illustrates the danger posed by the program. If Crosscheck erroneously lists an Indiana voter as having registered in another state, that voter could be purged right away.

#### 4. "Voter Fraud Vigilantes" and the Trump Administration are Pressuring States

Voter fraud alarmists are increasingly focusing their efforts on the registration rolls. In recent years, organizations such as the American Civil Rights Union (ACRU), Judicial Watch, Public Interest Legal Foundation (PILF), and True the Vote have both threatened and filed lawsuits seeking to institute more aggressive purge practices.



These groups have targeted more than 250 jurisdictions in 2017 alone, and more than 400 jurisdictions across the country since 2014.<sup>56</sup> The most strident attempts to force purges often focus on minority counties.<sup>57</sup> Some of the counties contacted have limited resources to defend themselves.<sup>58</sup>

In some cases, these groups have convinced or forced jurisdictions to implement voter removal practices that are problematic. In one high-profile example, Judicial Watch sued Ohio for not purging aggressively enough, and the parties eventually agreed to expand a purge of voters who did not vote or otherwise respond to an election mailing in three federal elections. Under the settlement, Ohio agreed to send a letter initiating the purge on an annual basis. Previously, Ohio had sent the mailing every other year. The Supreme Court is currently weighing whether this new policy of Ohio's, which has purged hundreds of thousands from the rolls, is lawful.<sup>59</sup>

Two counties in Texas agreed to a similar purge practice after being sued by ACRU. Those jurisdictions said they would initiate removals for voters who had not cast ballots in the last two elections. They also agreed to obtain lists of persons with felony convictions and purge them from the voter rolls no more than five days before elections. The specific requirement that voters be removed so close to an election is problematic because it would leave little or no time to correct errors.<sup>60</sup>

These groups frequently have dubious bases for their legal claims. They justify targeting jurisdictions by making a rudimentary comparison between census data and voter lists. When scrutinized, the groups' conclusions usually do not hold up.<sup>61</sup> Moreover, in at least two cases, the groups were rebuked by courts for misrepresenting laws or purge practices.<sup>62</sup> Another threat looms as well. In June 2017, the Department of Justice quietly demanded that 44 states provide detailed information on how they maintain voter registration lists.<sup>63</sup> Observers noted that this could be a prelude to legal action to force states to conduct purges. A former head of the DOJ's Civil Rights Division called the mass request for information "virtually unprecedented."<sup>64</sup> DOJ could be actively pressuring more states to purge the rolls.

The letter is concerning, and hearkens back to a troubling effort from the Bush Administration in the mid-2000's when DOJ pressured U.S. Attorneys to sue states over failing to purge their voter rolls aggressively enough.<sup>65</sup> The Department used their power to put eligible voters at risk, rather than protect voters against disenfranchisement as the federal voting laws they invoked were originally designed to do.

• • •

Although many problems that have persisted with purges for more than a decade remain the same, new threats are emerging in 2018. Those wishing to purge the rolls, whether they be elected officials or private parties, are finding increasingly inventive ways to do so, such as abuse of challenger laws. The politicization of noncitizen voting and immigration in general provides an incentive to hunt for noncitizens on the rolls in a dangerous way, possibly with an assist from DHS. In some states, Crosscheck errors could present themselves for the first time this year, and all across the country, there is increased pressure on states and localities to purge the rolls, whether brought by individual fraud vigilantes or the Trump Administration itself. Voters, civic groups, and election officials must remain alert and guard against these threats in 2018.

# Endnotes

- † The author would like to thank Michael Waldman, Lisa Benenson, Wendy Weiser, Myrna Pérez, Caroline Vorce, Phoenix Rice-Johnson, Michael Pelle, Julia Stadlinger, Stephen Fee, Rebecca Autrey, and Yuliya Bas for their assistance with this project.
- 1 Brenda Blagg, "State Botches Inmate Report to County Clerks," Northwest Arkansas Democrat Gazette, July 27, 2016.
- 2 In one county, 92 out of 153 voters (60 percent) flagged as "felons" had had their rights restored. Brian Fanney, "Wrongly Flagged Voters Rejoining Poll Rolls," *Arkansas Democrat Gazette*, August 5, 2016, <u>http://www.arkansasonline.com/news/2016/aug/05/wrongly-flagged-rejoining-poll-rolls-20</u>.
- 3 Ibid.
- 4 Office of New York City Comptroller Scott M. Stringer, *Audit Report on the Board of Elections' Controls Over the Maintenance of Voters' Records and Poll Access*, MG16-107A, November 2017, <u>https://comptroller.nyc.gov/reports/audit-report-on-the-board-of-elections-controls-over-the-maintenance-of-voters-records-and-poll-access</u>. New York City also illegally purged approximately 100,000 voters based on believed change of address.
- 5 Myrna Pérez, *Voter Purges*, Brennan Center for Justice, September 2008, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/publication/vot-er-purges</u>.
- 6 Nicholas Riley, *Voter Challengers*, Brennan Center for Justice, August 2012, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/legacy/publications/Voter\_Challengers.pdf</u>.
- 7 52 U.S.C. § 20507.
- Colorado Rev. Stat. §§ 1-9-101, 203; Florida Stat. Ann. § 101.111; Ga. Code. Ann. §§21-2-228, 229; Iowa Code §§ 48A.14-16; Mass. Gen. Laws Ch. 51, § 48; Michigan Comp. Laws § 168.512; Minn. Stat. Ann. § 201.195; Nevada Rev. Stat. § 293.547; N.C. Gen. Stat. §163-84; Ohio Rev. Code Ann. § 3503.24(A); 25 Pa. Cons. Stat. § 1329; South Carolina Code Ann. § 7-5-230; Tex. Elec. Code Ann. § 16.091; Va. Code Ann. § 24.2-431; Wis. Stat. Ann. § 6.48(1).
- 9 Diana Kasdan, "The Nearly Non-Citizen Purges," Brennan Center for Justice, updated September 14, 2012, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/blog/nearly-non-citizen-purges</u>.
- 10 See Arcia v. Fla. Sec'y of State, 772 F.3d 1335 (11th Cir. 2014).
- 11 Colorado Rev. Stat. §§ 1-9-101, 203.
- 12 "Scott Gessler Decides not to Proceed with Voter Purge After All," *Huffington Post*, September 12, 2012, <u>https://www.huff-ingtonpost.com/2012/09/10/scott-gessler-decides-not\_n\_1871524.html</u>.
- 13 Daniel Strauss, "Activists Ask Judge to Block Rule Allowing Voter Purge 'Scare Letters," *Talking Points Memo*, September 6, 2013, <u>https://talkingpointsmemo.com/dc/activists-ask-iowa-judge-to-stop-purge-of-non-citizens-from-voter-rolls</u>.
- 14 Veronica Fowler, "Winning a Temporary Injunction to Halt the Iowa Secretary of State's Voter Suppression Efforts," American Civil Liberties Union of Iowa, updated September 14, 2012, <u>https://www.aclu-ia.org/en/news/winning-temporary-injunction-halt-iowa-secretary-states-voter-suppression-efforts.</u>
- 15 Ruling, Am. Civ. Liberties Union v. Schultz, No. CV00931 (Iowa D. Polk March 5, 2014).
- 16 Complaint, Georgia NAACP et al v. Hancock County Bd. Of Elec. and Registration, No. 5:15-cv-00414 (M.D. Ga. Filed Nov. 3, 2015), https://lawyerscommittee.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/Hancock-Co-Complaint.pdf.
- 17 Kathleen Foody, "Georgia County Agrees to Restore Black Voters' Rights," *Associated Press*, March 8, 2017, <u>https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/georgia/articles/2017-03-08/georgia-county-to-restore-black-voters-rights-under-us-law.</u>

- 18 Mark Joseph Stern, "North Carolina Is Engaging in 'Insane' Jim Crow-Style Voter Suppression, Says Federal Judge," *The Slatest* (blog), November 3, 2016, <u>http://www.slate.com/blogs/the\_slatest/2016/11/03/federal\_judge\_slams\_north\_carolina\_voterpurge.html</u>
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 N.C. Gen. Stat. §163-84.
- 21 "North Carolina Voter Challenge Process Seems 'Insane,' Judge Says," *Associated Press*, November 2, 2016, <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/north-carolina-voter-challenge-process-seems-insane-judge</u>.
- The president claimed shortly after his inauguration that millions voted illegally in 2016, further alleging there was wide-spread noncitizen voting. Danny Vink, "Spicer Makes Misleading Voter Fraud Claim to Defend Trump's False Voter Fraud Claim," *Politico*, January 24, 2017, https://www.politico.com/blogs/donald-trump-administration/2017/01/spicer-trump-voter-fraud-claim-234121. Every serious expert refuted this. Christopher Famighetti, Douglas Keith, and Myrna Pérez, *Noncitizen Voting: The Missing Millions*, Brennan Center for Justice, May 2017, https://www.brennancenter.org/publication/noncitizen-voting-missing-millions. Nevertheless, Trump convened a commission to examine voter fraud. One of the commissioners, J. Christian Adams, runs an organization that published a report alleging widespread non-citizen voting, "consciously misrepresenting the data" according to an election official. Pema Levy, "Trump Election Commissioner Used Dubious Data to Allege an 'Alien Invasion," *Mother Jones*, July 18, 2017, https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2017/07/trump-election-commissioner-used-dubious-data-to-allege-an-alien-invasion. The panel folded in the face of resistance.
- 23 Arcia v. Fla. Sec'y of State, 772 F.3d 1335 (11th Cir. 2014).
- 24 Amy Sherman, "Noncitizen Voter Purge Makes a Comeback in Florida," Politifact Florida, updated September 12, 2013, <u>http://www.politifact.com/florida/article/2013/sep/12/noncitizen-voter-purge-makes-comeback-florida</u> (citing "# of Registered Voters Removed from Rolls from Initial 2600 Voters Identified as Potentially Ineligible Non-U.S. Citizens as of August 1, 2012, https://assets.documentcloud.org/documents/786174/noncitizen-voter-removal-2.pdf); "Josef Sever, Canadian Citizen, Only Person Indicted So Far In Florida Voter Purge," *Huffington Post*, August 31, 2012, <u>https://www.huffingtonpost.</u> <u>com/2012/08/31/josef-sever-canadian-voter-fraudflorida\_n\_1846662.html</u>.
- 25 Sherman, "Noncitizen Voter Purge."
- 26 *E.g.*, South Carolina. A non-citizen driver's license lasts up to 5 years. "Renewing Your License," DMV.Org, accessed February 13, 2018, <u>https://www.dmv.org/renew-license.php</u>.
- 27 Tim Hoover, "Gessler Identifies 35 Non-citizens Who Voted, But Holds Off on Rule-Making," *The Denver Post*, September 7, 2012, <u>https://www.denverpost.com/2012/09/07/gessler-identifies-35-non-citizens-who-voted-but-holds-off-on-rule-making</u>.
- 28 Editorial Board, "The Register's Editorial: Schultz's Crusade Heavy on Cost, Light on Fraud," *Des Moines Register*, May 16, 2014, <u>https://www.desmoinesregister.com/story/opinion/editorials/2014/05/16/matt-schultz-crusade-heavy-cost-light-vote-fraud/9157749</u>.
- 29 Michigan Secretary of State Ruth Johnson, "Johnson: Voter Rolls Could Have Some 4,000 Noncitizens," news release, September 18, 2012, <u>http://www.michigan.gov/sos/0,4670,7-127--286465--,00.html</u>; Michigan Secretary of State Ruth Johnson, "Johnson Asks AG to Investigate Voting by Non-U.S. Citizens," news release, December 5, 2013, <u>http://www.michigan.gov/sos/0,4670,7-127--317582--rss,00.html</u>.
- 30 "Sen. Klobuchar Questions Sec. Nielsen About DHS's Involvement In Voter Fraud Probe," Video, 1:41, January 16, 2018, https://www.c-span.org/video/?c4708350/sen-klobuchar-questions-sec-nielsen-dhss-involvement-voter-fraud-probe.
- 31 U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services, "SAVE Program Guide," April 2017, <u>https://save.uscis.gov/web/media/resources-contents/saveprogramguide.pdf</u>.
- 32 Jonathan Brater, "Dragnet Democracy: Reckless Colorado Purge Would Threaten Eligible Voters," Brennan Cen-

ter for Justice, updated August 31, 2012, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/blog/dragnet-democracy-reckless-colora-do-purge-would-threaten-eligible-voters</u>.

- 33 "Crosscheck Membership by State," Leave Crosscheck, updated February 5, 2018, <u>https://www.leavecrosscheck.com/by-state</u>; Representative Keith Esau, "*Interstate Voter Registration Crosscheck Program*" (presentation, National Conference of State Legislators, Williamsburg, VA, June 15, 2017), <u>http://www.ncsl.org/Portals/1/Documents/Elections/Kansas\_VR\_Crosscheck\_Program.pdf</u>.
- 34 Sharad Goel et al., "One Person, One Vote: Estimating the Prevalence of Double Voting in U.S. Presidential Elections" (working paper, Stanford University, 2017) 3, <u>https://scholar.harvard.edu/files/morse/files/1p1v.pdf</u>.
- 35 Jonathan Brater, "Virginia Offers Lessons for Voter List Maintenance," Brennan Center for Justice, updated November 25, 2013, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/analysis/virginia-offers-lessons-voter-list-maintenance</u>.
- 36 Goel et al., "Prevalence of Double Voting."
- 37 Lawyers' Committee for Civil Rights Under Law, *Concerns About Interstate Crosscheck* (Washington, D.C., 2015), <u>http://www.thewheelerreport.com/wheeler\_docs/files/0427od2020concerns.pdf</u>.
- 38 See Goel et al., "Prevalence of Double Voting," 25-26.
- 39 Ibid., 3.
- 40 Most of the remaining "matches" were already flagged for monitoring in Virginia. Virginia Department of Elections, *Annual List Maintenance Report: July 1, 2016 June 30, 2017*, RD335, 2017, 5, <u>https://rga.lis.virginia.gov/Published/2017/RD335</u>.
- 41 Jacqulyn Powell, "Ada County Wrongly Strips More Than 750 Voter Registrations," KBOI-TV, updated August 29, 2014, http://idahonews.com/news/truth-squad/ada-county-wrongly-strips-more-than-750-voter-registrations.
- 42 Kira Lerner, "Massive Security Risks Discovered in Kris Kobach's Voter Registration Database," ThinkProgress, updated October 23, 2017, <u>https://thinkprogress.org/security-crosscheck-program-86f889b5e6e4</u>.
- 43 Jessica Huseman and Derek Willis, "The Voter Fraud Commission Wants Your Data But Experts Say They Can't Keep It Safe," ProPublica, updated October 23, 2017, <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/crosscheck-the-voter-fraud-commissionwants-your-data-keep-it-safe</u>.
- 44 Wendy R. Weiser and Nicole Austin Hillary to The Honorable Gregg Harper and The Honorable Robert Brady, "Re: Brennan Center Opposition to H.R. 634 (Election Assistance Commission Termination Act) and H.R. 133 (terminating the Presidential Election Campaign Fund)," February 7, 2017, Brennan Center for Justice, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/analysis/brennan-center-letter-house-do-not-terminate-only-federal-agency-improving-voter-systems</u>.
- 45 Florida Department of State, "Important Notice Regarding Inadvertent Release of Limited Confidential Information," news release, January 19, 2018, <u>http://dos.myflorida.com/communications/press-releases/2018/important-notice-regarding-inad-vertent-release-of-limited-confidential-information</u>.
- 46 Dell Cameron, "Kris Kobach's Office Leaks Last 4 Social Security Digits of Nearly Every Kansas Lawmaker and Thousands of State Employees, Including Kris Kobach," Gizmodo, updated January 25, 2018, <u>https://gizmodo.com/kris-kobach-s-officeleaks-last-4-social-security-digit-1822415622</u>.
- 47 "Illinois Delays Sending Voter Data to Multi-State Program," *Associated Press*, January 16, 2018, <u>https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/illinois/articles/2018-01-16/illinois-delays-sending-voter-data-to-multi-state-program</u>.
- 48 Jon Greenberg and Amy Sherman, "Florida No Longer Part of Controversial National Voter Data Project," *Miami Herald*, April 11, 2014, <u>http://miamiherald.typepad.com/nakedpolitics/2014/04/florida-no-longer-part-of-controversial-national-voter-data-project.html</u>.

- 49 Esau, "Interstate Voter Registration Crosscheck Program." Texas also agreed to participate in 2016, but cannot do so at this time because it cannot disclose the information needed to participate under state law. Hearing on H.B. 3422, Before the Texas House Comm. On Elections, 85<sup>th</sup> Legislature (2017) (statement of Project Vote), <u>http://www.projectvote.org/wp-content/uploads/</u> project vote testimony texas house committee on elections hb3422\_041017.pdf.
- 50 Dave Solomon, "NH to Join Voter-List Crosscheck Program," *New Hampshire Union Leader*, December 15, 2016, <u>http://www.unionleader.com/politics/NH-to-join-voter-list-crosscheck-program-12162016</u>.
- 51 Jonathan Brater, "Virginia Offers Lessons for Voter List Maintenance," Brennan Center for Justice, updated November 25, 2013, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/analysis/virginia-offers-lessons-voter-list-maintenance</u>.
- 52 Cynthia Sewell, "In Idaho, Program to Fight Voter Fraud May Cause More Problems Than It Catches," *Idaho Statesman*, November 16, 2017, <u>http://www.idahostatesman.com/news/politics-government/state-politics/article184229328.html</u>.
- 53 52 U.S.C. § 20507.
- 54 Georgia, Idaho, Nevada, Ohio, South Carolina, and West Virginia. In addition to these states, Alaska, Florida, Indiana, Oregon, Virginia, and Washington also joined in this period, but the circumstances of the use of the program have since changed.
- 55 The law is currently the subject of litigation in which the Brennan Center is involved. "Indiana NAACP and League of Women Voters of Indiana v. Lawson," Brennan Center for Justice, updated August 23, 2017, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/legal-work/notice-letter-indiana-nvra-violations</u>.
- 56 PILF contacted 248 jurisdictions in September 2017 alone. Brennan Center for Justice, "Civil Rights Groups Launch National Effort to Combat Alarming Voter Purge Attempt," news release, November 22, 2017, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/</u> <u>press-release/civil-rights-groups-launch-national-effort-combat-alarming-voter-purge-attempt</u>. PILF and likeminded organizations have contacted numerous other jurisdictions before and after that batch of letters.
- Of thirteen counties targeted by Judicial Watch in Alabama in 2017, or sued in Texas by ACRU in recent years, nine had higher minority populations than the state average. ACRU's only lawsuit in Pennsylvania targeted Philadelphia (65 percent minority compared to 22 percent state-wide), and its only lawsuit in Florida targeted Broward County (61 percent vs. 44 percent). Judicial Watch singled out Los Angeles (73 percent) in a lawsuit filed in California (62 percent). Meanwhile, although Public Interest Legal Foundation sent letters far and wide, in several states a large percentage of the counties they targeted had higher minority populations than the state average, including Alabama (12/12), Louisiana (2/2), Mississippi (17/19) and New York (4/6). Minority population derived from inverse of "Not Hispanic or Latino, Percent White Alone," U.S. Census Bureau, American Community Survey 2015 5-year Estimate, T. 14, "Hispanic or Latino by Race."
- 58 Pema Levy, "These Three Lawyers Are Quietly Purging Voter Rolls Across the Country," *Mother Jones*, July 7, 2017, <u>http://www.motherjones.com/politics/2017/07/these-three-lawyers-are-quietly-purging-voter-rolls-across-the-country.</u>
- 59 "Husted v. A. Philip Randolph Institute," Brennan Center for Justice, updated September 25, 2017, <u>https://www.brennan-center.org/legal-work/husted-v-philip-randolph-institute-0</u>.
- 60 See, e.g., Consent Decree, Am. Civ. Rights Union v. Jefferson Davis County Comm'n, No. 2:13-cv-87-KS-MTP (S.D. Miss Oct. 18, 2013), <u>http://www.theacru.org/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2013/10/Signed-Decree.pdf</u>.
- 61 Brennan Center for Justice, "Civil Rights Groups Launch National Effort to Combat Alarming Voter Purge Attempt," news release, November 22, 2017, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/press-release/civil-rights-groups-launch-national-effort-combat-alarming-voter-purge-attempt</u>.
- 62 One court said ACRU "grossly misrepresented the plain language" of a statute and issued an order to show cause why sanctions should not issue. Memorandum of Sept. 9, 2016, Am. Civ. Rights Union v. Philadelphia City Commissioners, No. 16-1506, E.D. Pa (Filed April. 4, 2016), <u>http://ia601200.us.archive.org/7/items/gov.uscourts.paed.515819/gov.uscourts.paed.515819.30.0.pdf</u>. Another dismissed a lawsuit filed by the Virginia Voters' Alliance and said the group could refile "Only after conducting an appropriate pre-filing investigation." Demos, "Victory in Virginia as Federal Judge Dismisses Voter Purge Case," news release, June 20, 2016, <u>http://www.demos.org/press-release/victory-virginia-federal-judge-dismisses-vot-</u>

er-purge-case.

- 63 E.g., U.S. Department of Justice to The Honorable Jim Condos, June 8, 2017, <u>https://www.scribd.com/doc-ument/353003811/DOJ-NVRA-letter?irgwc=1&content=10079&campaign=Skimbit%2C%20Ltd.&ad\_group=38395X1559799Xb9ecf502d012a37dfdcb06de4313f084&keyword=ft750noi&source=impactradius&medium=affili-ate#from\_embed.</u>
- 64 Vanita Gupta, "The Voter Purges Are Coming," editorial, *The New York Times*, July 19, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/19/opinion/donald-trump-voting-rights-purge.html</u>.
- 65 Jonathan Brater, "The Purge: Ten Years Later?" Brennan Center for Justice, updated June 30, 2017, <u>https://www.brennancen-ter.org/blog/purge-ten-years-later.</u>